
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

February 20, 2018
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 

A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
 
Captain, Dominic Garcia Firefighter, Jon Arnold
        Firefighter, Kris Jordan
             
Reserve, Jessica Miner

Public Present:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman



3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated to the board that when they go into executive session for Chief Tope’s first formal review, he would like the board to discuss their thoughts first and then they would bring Chief Tope into the executive session for his review. 
4. Audit Report: Saunders Company LTD. Via Phone:
Mr. Saunders walked the board through the 2016-2017 audit packet. He explained to the board that the audit and audit review with the board is required by state statute. He said that the financials and backup looked like they were in good shape and everything was fairly and correctly presented. The next report he explained reviewed the Districts internal controls and compliance with laws and regulations. It was their opinion that the Fire District and Board had good internal controls and compliance with laws and regulations. The last report he explained to the board was specifically tied to Fire Departments. This can be found in A.R.S. 48-805.02 which states that the Department has not spent more money than what the budget outlined, and tax revenues allowed. It was Mr. Saunders opinion that we have complied with this statute and have a very clean audit. Mr. Saunders then opened it up for any questions from the board. 
Chairman Drinen directed Mr. Saunders to page 14 of the audit report. He had a question on the last two paragraphs and their order within the report. Mr. Saunders stated that the report Chairman Drinen was inquiring about was the Management Discussion and Analysis Letter which is a letter that is written by the Chief and sent to the Auditors to include with the current audit report. He explained that this letter puts into perspective what the District did for the year. Chairman Drinen stated that he would work with Chief Tope to fix the letter for the upcoming audit. 
Member Rose asked about note 3 on page 31, which states that the County Treasurer invests its monies with the Local Government Investment Pool (LGIP). Member Rose explained that Coconino County Treasurer, Sarah Benatar, is not investing their money with the State LGIP and is in fact investing the money on her own with a few different companies. Office Manager Mohler stated that in July she will get a full fiscal year’s report of the investments, the interest rates and any other pertinent information for Mr. and Mrs. Saunders for the upcoming 2017-2018 audit. There were no further questions. Mr. Saunders said if anyone had any additional questions that they could reach out to them at any time. 
5. Approval of Minutes: January 16, 2018
Minutes were approved as presented.
6. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler passed around a thank you letter from the Pinewood Fire Department Auxiliary for the donation of one two-drawer and one three-drawer filing cabinet and their assistance in delivering the cabinets, and a thank you card from a resident who had recently used our ambulance services and wanted to express her sincere thanks to Captain Garcia and his wonderful shift. 
7. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope explained to the Board that Salaries and Overtime categories are over spent mainly due to the overtime paid to Bear Jaw Fuels Crew. He stated that we had budgeted around $92,000 in that overtime category but as of January we had already paid around $112,000 in overtime due to an extremely bad wildland season this past fall. He said that the good thing about the overtime paid to Bear Jaw is that we will be reimbursed by the State/Federal Government after we are done billing for those fires. The Government did not budget enough monies to cover this past fall’s wildland season, so payments are coming in slower now, but we will see those funds sooner or later. Chief Tope told the board that maintenance on the Engine was also an unforeseen expense that came up just recently. The Engine’s brake drum completely cracked and had to be replaced. Other than those few categories everything else is pretty on track. He stated that he instructed the guys to get any capital expenditures purchased and be done with spending by the end of February. The only project that we are still waiting for that may happen later in the fiscal year is a few things that we need to improve our radio connection. 
8. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler explained to the Board that the outstanding balance with our ambulance billing company is moving down each month. She also stated that we will are waiting on one last Bear Jaw wildland billing payment and one payment that she billed separately for PJ and Robert’s California trip, but with the lack of Federal funds it would be a while before we see the payments come in. Chief Tope explained that we had some highway calls due to the small storms that passed through recently and that our call volume is comparable to the past two years. 
9. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated that with our most recent storm that came through we had a 13-car pileup that we had to call in mutual aid for because the guys were on another incident and unable to respond. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
There were no legislative issues to discuss. 
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope reported that we received our 2018 tax assessments projections from the County and we almost maxed out the allowed assessment increase for the year at 4.9% which should account for around $100,000 increase if our mill rate stays the same. 
Chief Tope told the board that we have our ISO audit coming up. He explained that the lower the ISO rating, the lower each person’s insurance company will bill them for their homeowner’s insurance. In going through the requirements on scoring he noticed that the biggest area that our department lacks in was training and training records. He told the board that he has been looking into a software that will help the guys better track our trainings for audits such as this. Chief Tope said that he is hoping the budget will allow for him to plan to purchase this software, Target Solutions, in the new fiscal year. He said the software will be around $3,300 dollars a year. He explained that our current ISO rating is a 5/5X and he does not foresee our rating changing with this audit due to a few things including our lack of tracking trainings and because the water company does not test the hydrants like they are supposed to. Chief Tope said that he has been talking with the water company trying to get them to start doing the hydrant testing’s or at least allow the Fire District to help with them. Chairman Drinen asked if a ladder truck would help our ISO rating. Chief Tope said that he has been looking into how the rating process goes, and he is still learning a lot, but it does not look like having a ladder truck or not having a ladder truck hinders our rating out here. He said he has an audit meeting with the ISO auditor next Wednesday, and he will update the board as to the process afterwards.
Next, Chief Tope talked about the GFR. He said it is the interagency training group in Flagstaff. He explained that this group puts on quarterly trainings for all of the other associated departments to attend and this group also gives our department access to the training fire tower. He said that the group has a Blue Card, or training officer, training program that would be included in our per member fee. The total per member is around $450 each but is well worth the cost for the amount of training each of our guys could get out of the program. 
10. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Re-do Pinewood Fire Department Website:
Chief Tope explained to the board that he had included two proposals for our new website design and hosting by two different companies. The first company with the lower bid was iFoundAgent.com which primarily deals with real estate companies. They are located out of Phoenix and would be hosting our website on an Amazon server. The second company with the higher bid was FlagstaffConnection.com. Chief Tope said that this company is currently hosting our emails and has been a pleasure to work with. They are located in Flagstaff and would be hosting our website on a private server. 
Clerk Timberman made a motion to accept FlagstaffConnection.com’s bid. The motion was seconded by Member Barnes.  


Motion passed unanimously. 

11. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Capital Expense Items – Loftin Generator and Concrete Fixes:
Chief Tope explained to the board that currently we have $5,000 budgeted for the concrete fixes that need to happen in front of the bay doors. He stated that he was hoping to have quotes in time for the board meeting, but they had not yet come in. He feels that the price to fix the concrete will not be more than $10,000 and will reduce the chances of someone tripping and falling and possibly getting hurt. Chairman Drinen asked to table the discussion till next board meeting when they will have quotes to look at. 

Chief Tope next explained to the board that when we first received the new Loftin generator the regulator piece was too small which did not allow the generator to run at full power when needed. This meant that we had to have Loftin come back out to do a proper calibration once we replaced the regulator piece, and in doing so, accrued another bill. This was a necessary expense to make sure the generator ran properly when the power went out and it was needed. He said he will let the board know what the total bill was once it was received. 

Member Rose made a motion to approve the prior made expenditure for the Loftin generator recalibration. The motion was seconded by Member Treharne.


Motion passed unanimously. 
12. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Board approved disposition schedule/procedure:

Chief Tope handed out the A.R.S. statutes that explain the boards role in approving items for disposal. He then handed out a proposed procedure guideline. The policy outlines that its up to the Fire Chief’s discretion how to dispose of items less than $5,000, up to the Board and Chief for items above $5,000 but less than $25,000 through a board approved resolution, and items valued more than $25,000 through a board approved resolution which will be offered for written competitive bid and advertised or offered for sale at public auction. The board decided that two items were not necessary to be on the policy and were removed. 
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve the Disposal/Transfer of Surplus Items policy as amended. Member Treharne moved, and Member Rose seconded.


The motion passed unanimously. 

13. EXECUTIVE SESSION: 1ST formal review for Fire Chief Tope:
The board went into executive session at 3:55 p.m. 
The board ended their executive session at 4:23 p.m. 
14. Call to the Public:
Captain Garcia stated that he feels Chief Tope is doing a great job and has been working hard with the Department to keep things moving forward. 

Bob Timberman stated that he ran into someone from Copper Canyon Fire and they stated that they send an apparatus every time a fire happens, and he wanted to know if our ARGO was reliable or not to go out as well. Chief Tope explained that the ARGO is not a reliable vehicle for something like that and that we also do not have the man power to send the guys on shift out to a fire because it would leave us short handed here at the station. 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:27 P.M.

Next Meeting:
March 20, 2018 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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